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Merchants, The Sharper and the, ii. 46..Quoth Omar, "O Jerir, keep the fear of God before thine eyes and say nought but the truth." And Jerir
recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? w. The Fox and the Folk (235) M.As he and his father were thus engaged in talk, in came his mother and
caught hold of him; and he said to her, "God on thee, let me go my gait and strive not to turn me from my purpose, for that needs must I go." "O my
son," answered she, "if it must be so and there is no help for it, swear to me that them wilt not be absent from me more than a year." And he swore
to her. Then he entered his father's treasuries and took therefrom what he would of jewels and jacinths and everything heavy of worth and light of
carriage. Moreover, he bade his servant Aamir saddle him two horses and the like for himself, and whenas the night darkened behind him, (65) he
rose from his couch and mounting his horse, set out for Baghdad, he and Aamir, whilst the latter knew not whither he intended..As fate would have
it, the chief of the police was passing through the market; so the people told him [what was to do] and he made for the door and burst it open. We
entered with a rush and found the thieves, as they had overthrown my friend and cut his throat; for they occupied not themselves with me, but said,
'Whither shall yonder fellow go? Indeed, he is in our grasp.' So the prefect took them with the hand (129) and questioned them, and they confessed
against the woman and against their associates in Cairo. Then he took them and went forth, after he had locked up the house and sealed it; and I
accompanied him till he came without the [first] house. He found the door locked from within; so he bade break it open and we entered and found
another door. This also he caused burst in, enjoining his men to silence till the doors should be opened, and we entered and found the band
occupied with a new victim, whom the woman had just brought in and whose throat they were about to cut..? ? ? ? ? What is the pleasance of the
world, except it be to see My lady's face, to drink of wine and ditties still to hear?.? ? ? ? ? j. King Suleiman Shah and his Sons cccclxxv.Malice, Of
Envy and, i. 125..Son, The Rich Man and his Wasteful, i. 252..? ? ? ? ? Thine honour, therefore, guard and eke thy secret keep, Nor save to one
free-born and true thy case confess..Ishac entered, he and his company, and seating themselves in the place of honour, amused themselves by
looking on the slave-girls and mamelukes and watching how they were sold, till the sale came to an end, when some of the folk went away and
other some sat. Then said the slave-dealer, 'Let none sit with us except him who buyeth by the thousand [dinars] and upwards.' So those who were
present withdrew and there remained none but Er Reshid and his company; whereupon the slave-dealer called the damsel, after he had caused set
her a chair of fawwak, (170) furnished with Greek brocade, and it was as she were the sun shining in the clear sky. When she entered, she saluted
and sitting down, took the lute and smote upon it, after she had touched its strings and tuned it, so that all present were amazed. Then she sang
thereto the following verses:.When the boy saw what the treasure-seeker had done with him he committed his affair to God (extolled be His
perfection and exalted be He!) and abode perplexed concerning his case and said, 'How bitter is this death!' For that indeed the world was darkened
on him and the pit was blinded to him. So he fell a-weeping and saying, 'I was delivered from the lion and the thieves and now is my death
[appointed to be] in this pit, where I shall die lingeringly.' And he abode confounded and looked for nothing but death. As he pondered [his affair],
behold, he heard a sound of water running with a mighty noise; so he arose and walked in the pit, following after the sound, till he came to a corner
and heard the mighty running of water. So he laid his ear to the sound of the current and hearing it a great strength, said in himself, 'This is the
running of a mighty water and needs must I die in this place, be it to-day or to-morrow; so I will cast myself into the water and not die a lingering
death in this pit.'.Quoth I (and mine a body is of passion all forslain), iii. 81..When the king heard this story, he said in himself, "Verily, had I given
ear to the sayings of my courtiers and inclined to the idle prate [of those who counselled me] in the matter of [the slaying of] my vizier, I had
repented to the utterest of repentance, but praised be God, who hath disposed me to mansuetude and long-suffering and hath endowed me with
patience!" Then he turned to the vizier and bade him return to his dwelling and [dismissed] those who were present, as of wont..King Suleiman
Shah and his Sons, Story of, i. 150.Therewithal Queen Es Shuhba rejoiced and all who were present rejoiced also and admired her speech and fell
to kissing her; and when she had made an end of her song, Queen Kemeriyeh said to her, 'O my sister, ere thou go to thy palace, I would fain bring
thee to look upon El Anca, daughter of Behram Gour, whom El Anca, daughter of the wind, carried off, and her beauty; for that there is not her
match on the face of the earth.' And Queen Es Shuhba said, 'O Kemeriyeh, I [also] have a mind to see her.' Quoth Kemeriyeh, 'I saw her three years
agone; but my sister Wekhimeh seeth her at all times, for that she is near unto her, and she saith that there is not in the world a fairer than she.
Indeed, this Queen El Anca is become a byword for loveliness and proverbs are made upon her beauty and grace' And Wekhimeh said, 'By the
mighty inscription [on the seal-ring of Solomon], there is not her like in the world!' Then said Queen Es Shuhba, 'If it needs must be and the affair
is as ye say, I will take Tuhfeh and go with her [to El Anca], so she may see her.'.Meanwhile, the king and queen abode in the island, over against
the old man and woman, and ate of the fruits that were in the island and drank of its waters, till, one day, as they sat, there came a ship and moored
to the side of the island, to fill up with water, whereupon they (63) looked at each other and spoke. The master of the ship was a Magian and all that
was therein, both men and goods, belonged to him, for that he was a merchant and went round about the world. Now covetise deluded the old man,
the owner of the island, and he went up [into the ship] and gave the Magian news of the king's wife, setting out to him her charms, till he made him
yearn unto her and his soul prompted him to use treachery and practise upon her and take her from her hnsband. So he sent to her, saying, 'With us
in the ship is a woman with child, and we fear lest she be delivered this night. Hast thou skill in the delivering of women?' And she answered, 'Yes.'
Now it was the last of the day; so he sent to her to come up into the ship and deliver the woman, for that the pangs of labour were come upon her;
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and he promised her clothes and spending-money. Accordingly, she embarked in all assurance, with a heart at ease for herself, and transported her
gear to the ship; but no sooner was she come thither than the anchors were weighed and the canvas spread and the ship set sail..? ? ? ? ? So make
me in your morning a delight And set me in your houses, high and low;.As for the man, he committed his affair to God the Most High, relying
upon Him for deliverance, and said in himself, 'What is this affair?' Then he did away the leaves from himself and rising, saw great plenty of men's
bones there, of those whom the lion had devoured. He looked again and saw a heap of gold lying alongside a girdle; (140) whereat he marvelled
and gathering up the gold in his skirts, went forth of the thicket and fled in affright at hazard, turning neither to the right nor to the left, in his fear
of the lion; till he came to a village and cast himself down, as he were dead. He lay there till the day appeared and he was rested from his fatigue,
when he arose and burying the gold, entered the village. Thus God gave him relief and he came by the gold.".? ? ? ? ? He shot me with the shafts of
looks launched from an eyebrow's (138) bow; A chamberlain (139) betwixt his eyes hath driven me to despair..? ? ? ? ? Ye chide at one who
weepeth for troubles ever new; Needs must th' afflicted warble the woes that make him rue..So they wrapped him in the shroud and set him on the
bier. Then they took up his bier and bearing him to the burial-place, laid him in the grave (41) and threw the earth over him; after which the folk
dispersed, but El Merouzi and the widow abode by the tomb, weeping, and gave not over sitting till sundown, when the woman said to him, 'Come,
let us go to the house, for this weeping will not profit us, nor will it restore the dead.' 'By Allah,' answered the sharper, 'I will not budge hence till I
have slept and waked by this tomb ten days, with their nights!' When she heard this his speech, she feared lest he should keep his word and his
oath, and so her husband perish; but she said in herself, 'This fellow dissembleth: if I go away and return to my house, he will abide by him a little
while and go away.' And El Merouzi said to her, 'Arise, thou, and go away.'.? ? ? ? ? So shall we quaff the cups in ease and cheer, In endless
joyance, quit of care and woe..52. The Devout Israelite cccxlviii.[Then they all flew off in haste and] lighting down in the place where were their
father Es Shisban and their grandfather the Sheikh Aboultawaif, found the folk on the sorriest of plights. When their grandfather Iblis saw them, he
rose to them and wept, and they all wept for Tuhfeh. Then said Iblis to them, 'Yonder dog hath outraged mine honour and taken Tuhfeh, and I
doubt not but that she is like to perish [of concern] for herself and her lord Er Reshid and saying "All that they said and did (239) was false."' Quoth
Kemeriyeh, 'O grandfather mine, there is nothing left for it but [to use] stratagem and contrivance for her deliverance, for that she is dearer to me
than everything; and know that yonder accursed one, whenas he is ware of your coming upon him, will know that he hath no power to cope with
you, he who is the least and meanest [of the Jinn]; but we fear that, when he is assured of defeat, he will kill Tuhfeh; wherefore nothing will serve
but that we contrive for her deliverance; else will she perish.' 'And what hast thou in mind of device?' asked he; and she answered, 'Let us take him
with fair means, and if he obey, [all will be well]; else will we practise stratagem against him; and look thou not to other than myself for her
deliverance.' Quoth Iblis, 'The affair is thine; contrive what thou wilt, for that Tuhfeh is thy sister and thy solicitude for her is more effectual than
[that of] any.'.32. The Khalif Hisham and the Arab Youth dxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? I marvel for that to my love I see thee now incline, What time my heart,
indeed, is fain to turn away from thine..The first to take the cup was Iblis the Accursed, who said, 'O Tuhfet es Sudour, sing over my cup.' So she
took the lute and touching it, sang the following verses:.Singer and the Druggist, The, i. 229..? ? ? ? ? f. The Lady and her Two Lovers
dcccclxxxiv.Then said she to him, 'When the king saw him and questioned thee of him, what saidst thou to him?' And he answered, 'I said to him,
"This is the son of a nurse who belonged to us. We left him little and he grew up; so I brought him, that he might be servant to the king,"' Quoth
she, 'Thou didst well.' And she charged him to be instant in the service of the prince. As for the king, he redoubled in kindness to the eunuch and
appointed the youth a liberal allowance and he abode going in to the king's house and coming out therefrom and standing in his service, and every
day he grew in favour with him; whilst, as for Shah Khatoun, she used to stand a-watch for him at the windows and balconies and gaze upon him,
and she on coals of fire on his account, yet could she not speak..Merchant, The Unlucky, i. 73..Full many a man incited me to infidelity, i.
205..After this, she abode with the four queens, till they arose and entered the palace, where she found the candles lit and ranged in candlesticks of
gold and silver and censing-vessels of gold and silver, filled with aloes-wood and ambergris, and there were the kings of the Jinn sitting. So she
saluted them, kissing the earth before them and doing them worship; and they rejoiced in her and in her sight. Then she ascended [the estrade] and
sat down upon her chair, whilst King Es Shisban and King El Muzfir and Queen Louloueh and [other] the kings of the Jinn sat on chairs, and they
brought tables of choice, spread with all manner meats befitting kings. They ate their fill; after which the tables were removed and they washed
their hands and wiped them with napkins. Then they brought the wine-service and set on bowls and cups and flagons and hanaps of gold and silver
and beakers of crystal and gold; and they poured out the wines and filled the flagons..?STORY OF THE TWO SHARPERS WHO CHEATED
EACH HIS FELLOW..All this while the Khalif was diverting himself with watching him and laughing, and at nightfall he bade one of the
slave-girls drop a piece of henbane in the cup and give it to Aboulhusn to drink. So she did as he bade her and gave Aboulhusn the cup, whereof no
sooner had he drunken than his head forewent his feet [and he fell down, senseless]. Therewith the Khalif came forth from behind the curtain,
laughing, and calling to the servant who had brought Aboulhusn to the palace, said to him, "Carry this fellow to his own place." So Mesrour took
him up [and carrying him to his own house], set him down in the saloon. Then he went forth from him and shutting the saloon-door upon him,
returned to the Khalif, who slept till the morrow..? ? ? ? ? e. The Fox and the Wild Ass dcxi.166. Aboulhusn of Khorassan dcccclix.Now, by the
ordinance of God the Most High, a company of thieves fell in upon a caravan hard by that mountain and made prize of that which was with them of
merchandise. Then they betook themselves to the mountain, so they might share their booty, and looking at the foot thereof, espied the gown of
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brocade. So they descended, to see what it was, and finding the child wrapped therein and the gold laid at his head, marvelled and said, "Extolled
be the perfection of God! By what wickedness cometh this child here?" Then they divided the money between them and the captain of the thieves
took the boy and made him his son and fed him with sweet milk and dates, till he came to his house, when he appointed him a nurse, who should
rear him..? ? ? ? ? Quoth I (and mine a body is of passion all forslain, Ay, and a heart that's all athirst for love and longing pain.?STORY OF THE
HAWK AND THE LOCUST..So saying, she rose [and going] to a chest, took out therefrom six bags full of gold and said to me, "This is what I
took from Amin el Hukm's house. So, if thou wilt, restore it; else the whole is lawfully thine; and if thou desire other than this, [thou shalt have it;]
for I have wealth in plenty and I had no design in this but to marry thee." Then she arose and opening [other] chests, brought out therefrom wealth
galore and I said to her, "O my sister, I have no desire for all this, nor do I covet aught but to be quit of that wherein I am." Quoth she, "I came not
forth of the [Cadi's] house without [making provision for] thine acquittance.".When the morning morrowed, the draper went out, still angered
against his wife, and the old woman returned to her and found her changed of colour, pale of face, dejected and heart-broken. [So she questioned
her of the cause of her dejection and she told her how her husband was angered against her (as she supposed) on account of the burns in the
turban-cloth.] "O my daughter," rejoined the old woman, "be not concerned; for I have a son, a fine-drawer, and he, by thy life, shall fine-draw [the
holes] and restore the turban-cloth as it was. "The wife rejoiced in her saying and said to her, "And when shall this be?" "To-morrow, if it please
God the Most High," answered the old woman, "I will bring him to thee, at the time of thy husband's going forth from thee, and he shall mend it
and depart forth-right." Then she comforted her heart and going forth from her, returned to the young man and told him what had passed..The
subscribers to my "Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night" and the present "Tales from the Arabic" have now before them a complete
English rendering (the first ever made) of all the tales contained in the four printed (Arabic) Texts of the original work and I have, therefore,
thought it well to add to this, the last Volume of my Translation, full Tables of Contents of these latter, a comparison of which will show the exact
composition of the different Editions and the particulars in which they differ from one another, together with the manner in which the various
stories that make up the respective collections are distributed over the Nights. In each Table, the titles of the stories occurring only in the Edition of
which it gives the contents are printed in Italics and each Tale is referred to the number of the Night on which it is begun..Unlucky Merchant, The, i
73..47. El Melik en Nasir and the three Masters of Police cccxliii."When I returned from my fifth voyage, I gave myself up to eating and drinking
and passed my time in solace and delight and forgot that which I had suffered of stresses and afflictions, nor was it long before the thought of travel
again presented itself to my mind and my soul hankered after the sea. So I brought out the goods and binding up the bales, departed from Baghdad,
[intending] for certain of the lands, and came to the sea-coast, where I embarked in a stout ship, in company with a number of other merchants of
like mind with myself, and we [set out and] sailed till we came among certain distant islands and found ourselves in difficult and dangerous
case..Moreover, he gave her a complete suit of clothes and raising his head to her, said, "When thou toldest me that which Mariyeh had done with
thee, God rooted out the love of her from my heart, and never again will she occur to my mind; so extolled be the perfection of Him who turneth
hearts and eyes! It was she who was the cause of my coming out from Yemen, and now the time is past for which I engaged with my people and I
fear lest my father levy his troops and come forth in quest of me, for that he hath no child other than myself and cannot brook to be parted from me;
and on like wise is it with my mother." When the nurse heard his words, she said to him, "O my lord, and which of the kings is thy father?" "My
father is El Aziz, lord of Yemen and Nubia and the Islands (91) of the Benou Kehtan and the Two Noble Sanctuaries (92) (God the Most High have
them in His keeping!)," answered El Abbas; "and whenas he taketh horse, there mount with him an hundred and twenty and four thousand
horsemen, all smiters with the sword, let alone attendants and servants and followers, all of whom give ear unto my word and obey my
commandment." "Why, then, O my lord," asked the nurse, "didst thou conceal the secret of thy rank and lineage and passedst thyself off for a
wayfarer? Alas for our disgrace before thee by reason of our shortcoming in rendering thee thy due! What shall be our excuse with thee, and thou
of the sons of the kings?" But he rejoined, "By Allah, thou hast not fallen short! Nay, it is incumbent on me to requite thee, what while I live,
though I be far distant from thee.".As for Zubeideh, she went in to the Khalif and talked with him awhile; then she fell to kissing him between the
eyes and on his hand and asked him that which she had promised Sitt el Milah, saying, "O Commander of the Faithful, I doubt me her lord is not
found in this world; but, if she go about in quest of him and find him not, her hopes will be cut off and her mind will be set at rest and she will sport
and laugh; for that, what while she abideth in hope, she will never cease from her frowardness." And she gave not over cajoling him till he gave Sitt
el Milah leave to go forth and make search for her lord a month's space and ordered her an eunuch to attend her and bade the paymaster [of the
household] give her all she needed, were it a thousand dirhems a day or more. So the Lady Zubeideh arose and returning to her palace, sent for Sitt
el Milah and acquainted her with that which had passed [between herself and the Khalif]; whereupon she kissed her hand and thanked her and
called down blessings on her..106. The Man's Dispute with the Learned Woman of the relative Excellence of the Sexes ccccxix.As for Firouz,
when he went forth from his house, he sought the letter, but found it not; so he returned home. Now his return fell in with the king's going forth and
he found the latter's sandal in his house, whereat his wit was dazed and he knew that the king had not sent him away but for a purpose of his own.
However, he held his peace and spoke not a word, but, taking the letter, went on his errand and accomplished it and returned to the king, who gave
him a hundred dinars. So Firouz betook himself to the market and bought what beseemeth women of goodly gifts and returning to his wife, saluted
her and gave her all that he had brought and said to her, "Arise [go] to thy father's house." "Wherefore?" asked she, and he said, "Verily, the king
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hath been bountiful to me and I would have thee show forth this, so thy father may rejoice in that which he seeth upon thee." "With all my heart,"
answered she and arising forthright, betook herself to the house of her father, who rejoiced in her coming and in that which he saw upon her; and
she abode with him a month's space, and her husband made no mention of her..? ? ? ? ? So I stretch out my root neath the flood And my branches
turn back to it there..Trust in God, Of, 114..? ? ? ? ? p. The Foxes and the Wolf dccccxxi.When they came to themselves, they wept awhile and the
folk assembled about them, marvelling at that which they saw, and questioned them of their case. So the young men vied with each other who
should be the first to discover the story to the folk; and when the Magian saw this, he came up, crying out, 'Alas!' and 'Woe worth the day!' and said
to them, 'Why have ye broken open my chest? I had in it jewels and ye have stolen them, and this damsel is my slave-girl and she hath agreed with
you upon a device to take the good.' Then he rent his clothes and called aloud for succour, saying, 'I appeal to God and to the just king, so he may
quit me of these wrong-doing youths!' Quoth they, 'This is our mother and thou stolest her.' Then words waxed many between them and the folk
plunged into talk and prate and discussion concerning their affair and that of the [pretended] slave-girl, and the strife waxed amain between them,
so that [at last] they carried them up to the king..? ? ? ? ? c. The Fuller and his Son dlxxix.? ? ? ? ? Quoth I, "Thou overcurtainest the morning with
the night;" And she, "Not so; it is the moon that with the dark I shroud.".When the evening evened, the king withdrew to his privy sitting-chamber
and bade fetch the vizier. When he presented himself before him, he said to him, "Tell me the story of the wealthy man who married his daughter to
the poor old man." "It is well," answered the vizier. "Know, O puissant king, that.It befell, one day of the days, that King Bihkerd embarked in a
ship and put out to sea, so he might fish; but the wind blew on them and the ship foundered. The king won ashore on a plank, unknown of any, and
came forth, naked, on one of the coasts; and it chanced that he landed in the country whereof the father of the youth aforesaid, [his sometime
servant], was king. So he came in the night to the gate of the latter's city and [finding it shut], took up his lodging [for the night] in a burying-place
there..? ? ? ? ? My kinsmen and my friends for thee I did forsake And left them weeping tears that poured as 'twere a tide..102. Jouder and his
Brothers dcclxxv.? ? ? ? ? I'm the keeper of the promise and the troth, And my gathering is eath, without impede..Rehwan (Er), King Shah Bekht
and his Vizier, i. 215..When King Shah Bekht heard his vizier's story, he gave him leave to withdraw to his own house and he abode there the rest
of the night and the next day till the evening..Sitt el Milah filled a cup and emptied it; after which she drank a second and a third. Then she filled
the cup a fourth time and handed it to the old man, but he would not accept it from her. However, she conjured him, by her own head and that of
the Commander of the Faithful, that he should take it from her, till he took the cup from her hand and kissed it and would have set it down; but she
conjured him by her life to smell it. So he smelt it and she said to him, "How deemest thou?" "Its smell is sweet," replied he; and she conjured him,
by the life of the Commander of the Faithful, to taste it. So he put it to his mouth and she rose to him and made him drink; whereupon, "O princess
of the fair," said he, "this is none other than good." Quoth she, "So deem I. Hath not our Lord promised us wine in Paradise?" And he answered,
"Yes. Quoth the Most High, 'And rivers of wine, a delight to the drinkers.' (36) And we will drink it in this world and the world to come." She
laughed and emptying the cup, gave him to drink, and he said, "O princess of the fair, indeed thou art excusable in thy love for this." Then he took
from her another and another, till he became drunken and his talk waxed great and his prate..All this while Meimoun's eye was upon her and
presently he said to her, 'Harkye, Tuhfeh! Sing to me.' But Queen Zelzeleh cried out at him and said, 'Desist, O Meimoun. Thou sufferest not
Tuhfeh to pay heed unto us.' Quoth he, 'I will have her sing to me.' And words waxed between them and Queen Zelzeleh cried out at him. Then she
shook and became like unto the Jinn and taking in her hand a mace of stone, said to him, 'Out on thee! What art thou that thou shouldst bespeak us
thus? By Allah, but for the king's worship and my fear of troubling the session and the festival and the mind of the Sheikh Iblis, I would assuredly
beat the folly out of thy head!' When Meimoun heard these her words, he rose, with the fire issuing from his eyes, and said, 'O daughter of Imlac,
what art thou that thou shouldst outrage me with the like of this talk?' 'Out on thee, O dog of the Jinn,' replied she, 'knowest thou not thy place?' So
saying, she ran at him and offered to strike him with the mace, but the Sheikh Iblis arose and casting his turban on the ground, said, 'Out on thee, O
Meimoun! Thou still dost with us on this wise. Wheresoever thou art present, thou troubleth our life! Canst thou not hold thy peace till thou goest
forth of the festival and this bride-feast (222) be accomplished? When the circumcision is at an end and ye all return to your dwelling-places, then
do as thou wilt. Out on thee, O Meimoun! Knowest thou not that Imlac is of the chiefs of the Jinn? But for my worship, thou shouldst have seen
what would have betided thee of humiliation and punishment; but by reason of the festival none may speak. Indeed thou exceedest: knowest thou
not that her sister Wekhimeh is doughtier than any of the Jinn? Learn to know thyself: hast thou no regard for thy life?'.Accordingly El Merouzi
repaired to the market and fetching that which he sought, returned to Er Razi's house, where he found the latter cast down in the vestibule, with his
beard tied and his eyes shut; and indeed, his colour was paled and his belly blown out and his limbs relaxed. So he deemed him in truth dead and
shook him; but he spoke not; and he took a knife and pricked him in the legs, but he stirred not. Then said Er Razi, 'What is this, O fool?' And El
Merouzi answered, 'Methought thou wast dead in very sooth.' Quoth Er Razi, 'Get thee to seriousness and leave jesting.' So he took him up and
went with him to the market and collected [alms] for him that day till eventide, when he carried him back to his lodging and waited till the
morrow..? ? ? ? ? Wherefore, O stranger, dare thou not approach me with desire, Lest ruin quick and pitiless thy hardihood requite..Presently, one
of the slave-girls brought him a pair of sandals wrought with raw silk and green silk and embroidered with red gold, and he took them and put them
in his sleeve, whereat the slave cried out and said, "Allah! Allah! O my lord, these are sandals for the treading of thy feet, so thou mayst enter the
draught-house." Aboulhusn was confounded and shaking the sandals from his sleeve, put them on his feet, whilst the Khalif [well-nigh] died of
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laughter at him. The slave forewent him to the house of easance, where he entered and doing his occasion, came out into the chamber, whereupon
the slave- girls brought him a basin of gold and an ewer of silver and poured water on his hands and he made the ablution..Hakim (El) bi Amrillah,
The Merchant and the Favourite of the Khalif El Mamoun, iii. 171..THE FAVOURITE AND HER LOVER. (174).? ? ? ? ? So hath the Merciful
towards Hudheifeh driven you, A champion ruling over all, a lion of great might..? ? ? ? ? Were I cut off, beloved, from hope of thy return,
Slumber, indeed, for ever my wakeful lids would flee..? ? ? ? ? My heart, since the leave-taking day afflicted, will tell of my case, And my body,
for love and desire grown wasted and feeble and frail..Love to its victim clings without relent, and he Of torments and unease complaineth
evermore..One day, there came a traveller and seeing the picture, said, 'There is no god but God! My brother wrought this picture.' So the king sent
for him and questioned him of the affair of the picture and where was he who had wrought it. 'O my lord,' answered the traveller, 'we are two
brothers and one of us went to the land of Hind and fell in love with the king's daughter of the country, and it is she who is the original of the
portrait. In every city he entereth, he painteth her portrait, and I follow him, and long is my journey.' When the king's son heard this, he said,'Needs
must I travel to this damsel.' So he took all manner rarities and store of riches and journeyed days and nights till he entered the land of Hind, nor
did he win thereto save after sore travail. Then he enquired of the King of Hind and he also heard of him..Sons, Story of King Suleiman Shah and
his, i. 150..155. Hassan of Bassora and the King's Daughter of the Jinn dcclxxviii.78. The Water-Carrier and the Goldsmith's Wife cccxc.121. The
Devout Platter-maker and his Wife cccclxviii.When it was eventide, the king caused avoid his sitting chamber and summoned the vizier, who
presented himself and making his obeisance to the king, kissed the earth before him and bespoke him as follows:.The Khalif smiled and said to his
eunuch, "O Mesrour, verily women are little of wit. I conjure thee, by Allah, say, was not Aboulhusn with me but now?" ["Yes, O Commander of
the Faithful," answered Mesrour] Quoth the Lady Zubeideh, laughing from a heart full of wrath, "Wilt thou not leave thy jesting? Is it not enough
that Aboulhusn is dead, but thou must kill my slave-girl also and bereave us of the two and style me little of wit?" "Indeed," answered the Khalif,
"it is Nuzhet el Fuad who is dead." And Zubeideh said, "Indeed he hath not been with thee, nor hast thou seen him, and none was with me but now
but Nuzhet el Fuad, and she sorrowful, weeping, with her clothes torn. I exhorted her to patience and gave her a hundred dinars and a piece of silk;
and indeed I was awaiting thy coming, so I might condole with thee for thy boon- companion Aboulhusn el Khelia, and was about to send for thee."
The Khalif laughed and said, "None is dead but Nuzhet el Fuad;" and she, "No, no, my lord; none is dead but Aboulhusn.".Asleep and Awake, i.
5..When the king had made an end of his story, he bade the bystanders spit in the Magian's face and curse him; and they did this. Then he bade cut
out his tongue and on the morrow he bade cut off his ears and nose and pluck out his eyes. On the third day he bade cut off his hands and on the
fourth his feet; and they ceased not to lop him limb from limb, and each member they cast into the fire, after its cutting-off, before his face, till his
soul departed, after he had endured torments of all kinds and fashions. The king bade crucify his trunk on the city-wall three days' space; after
which he let burn it and reduce its ashes to powder and scatter them abroad in the air..99. The Three Unfortunate Lovers ccccix.86. Omar ben el
Khettab and the Young Bedouin cccxcv.Patience, Of the Advantages of, i. 89..After this the king sat, with his son by his side and the viziers sitting
before him, and summoned his chief officers and the folk of the city. Then the prince turned to the viziers and said to them, "See, O wicked viziers,
that which God hath done and the speedy [coming of] relief." But they answered not a word and the king said, "It sufficeth me that there is nothing
alive but rejoiceth with me this day, even to the birds in the sky, but ye, your breasts are straitened. Indeed, this is the greatest of ill-will in you to
me, and had I hearkened to you, my regret had been prolonged and I had died miserably of grief." "O my father," quoth the prince, "but for the
fairness of thy thought and thy judgment and thy longanimity and deliberation in affairs, there had not bedded thee this great joyance. Hadst thou
slain me in haste, repentance would have been sore on thee and long grief, and on this wise doth he who ensueth haste repent.".Now it was the
enemy's wont, at every year's end, to bring forth their prisoners and cast them down from the top of the citadel to the bottom. So they brought them
forth, at the end of the year, and cast them down, and Melik Shah with them. However, he fell upon the [other] men and the earth touched him not,
for his term was [God-]guarded. Now those that were cast down there were slain and their bodies ceased not to lie there till the wild beasts ate them
and the winds dispersed them. Melik Shah abode cast down in his place, aswoon, all that day and night, and when he recovered and found himself
whole, he thanked God the Most High for his safety [and rising, fared on at a venture]. He gave not over walking, unknowing whither he went and
feeding upon the leaves of the trees; and by day he hid himself whereas he might and fared on all his night at hazard; and thus he did some days, till
he came to an inhabited land and seeing folk there, accosted them and acquainted them with his case, giving them to know that he had been
imprisoned in the fortress and that they had cast him down, but God the Most High had delivered him and brought him off alive..When the king
heard their speech, he bade the crier make proclamation in the thoroughfares of the city that the troops should prepare [for the march] and that the
horsemen should mount and the footmen come forth; nor was it but the twinkling of the eye ere the drums beat and the trumpets sounded; and
scarce was the forenoon of the day passed when the city was blocked with horse and foot. So the king passed them in review and behold, they were
four-and-twenty thousand in number, horsemen and footmen. He bade them go forth to the enemy and gave the commandment over them to Said
ibn el Wakidi, a doughty cavalier and a valiant man of war. So the horsemen set out and fared on along the bank of the Tigris..? ? ? ? ? Drink of the
first-run wine, that shows as very flame it were, When from the pitcher 'tis outpoured, or ere the day appear..? ? ? ? ? "How call'st thou this thy
dress?" quoth we, and she replied A word wherein the wise a lesson well might trace;.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's Fourth Brother
xxxii.? ? ? ? ? As at the casement high she sat, her charms I might espy, For from her cheeks the envious veil that hid them she had ta'en..42. The
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Loves of Jubeir ben Umeir and the Lady Budour cccxxvii.? ? ? ? ? y. The foul-favoured Man and his Fair Wife dccccxviii.Then came forward the
fourteenth officer and said, 'Know that the story I have to tell is pleasanter and more extraordinary than this; and it is as follows..WP="BR1">.Then
he sat down again upon the throne of his kingship, whilst the vizier stood before him, and they returned to their former estate, but they had nought
of the [goods of the world]. So the king said to his vizier, 'How shall we avail to abide in this city, and we in this state of poverty?' And he
answered, 'Be at thine ease and have no concern.' Then he singled out one of the soldiers (255) and said to him, 'Send us thy service (256) for the
year.' Now there were in the city fifty thousand subjects (257) and in the hamlets and villages a like number; and the vizier sent to each of these,
saying, 'Let each of you get an egg and lay it under a hen.' So they did this and it was neither burden nor grievance to them..When she had made an
end of her verses, El Abbas bade the third damsel, who came from Samarcand of the Persians and whose name was Rummaneh, sing, and she
answered with "Hearkening and obedience." Then she took the psaltery and crying out from the midst of her bead (130) improvised and sang the
following verses:.? ? ? ? ? The wine was sweet to us to drink in pleasance and repose, And in a garden of the garths of Paradise we lay,.? ? ? ? ?
Brother of En Numan, with thee lies an old man's anguish to allay, A graybeard slain, may God make fair his deeds upon the Reckoning-Day!.? ? ?
? ? Yet with perfidiousness (sure Fortune's self as thou Ne'er so perfidious was) my love thou didst requite.? ? ? ? ? And deemedst me a waif, a
homeless good-for-nought, A slave-begotten brat, a wanton, witless wight..After he had slain him, he fell into repentance and mourning and
chagrin waxed upon him, and none, who questioned him, would he acquaint with the cause thereof, nor, of his love for his wife, did he tell her of
this, and whenas she asked him of [the cause of] his grief, he answered her not. When the viziers knew of Abou Temam's death, they rejoiced with
an exceeding joy and knew that the king's grief arose from regret for him. As for Ilan Shah, he used, after this, to betake himself by night to the
sleeping-chamber of the two boys and spy upon them, so he might hear what they said concerning his wife. As he stood one night privily at the
door of their chamber, he saw them spread out the gold before them and play with it and heard one of them say, 'Out on us! What doth this gold
profit us? For that we cannot buy aught therewith neither spend it upon ourselves. Nay, but we have sinned against Abou Temam and done him to
death unjustly.' And the other answered, 'Had we known that the king would presently kill him, we had not done what we did.'.? ? ? ? ? She comes
in a robe the colour of ultramarine, Blue as the stainless sky, unflecked with white;.When the Khalif heard this, he said, "By Allah, O Jerir, Omar
possesseth but a hundred dirhems." (66) [And he cried out to his servant, saying,] "Ho, boy! give them to him." Moreover, he gave him the
ornaments of his sword; and Jerir went forth to the [other] poets, who said to him, "What is behind thee?" (67) And he answered, "A man who
giveth to the poor and denieth the poets, and I am well-pleased with him." (68).So Es Shisban drank off the cup in his turn and said, 'Well done, O
desire of hearts!' And he bestowed on her that which was upon him, to wit, a dress of cloth-of-pearl, fringed with great pearls and rubies and
broidered with precious stones, and a tray wherein were fifty thousand dinars. Then Meimoun the Sworder took the cup and fell to gazing intently
upon Tuhfeh. Now there was in his hand a pomegranate-flower and he said to her, 'Sing upon this pomegranate-flower, O queen of men and Jinn;
for indeed thou hast dominion over all hearts.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience;' and she improvised and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ?
Though little, with beauty myself I've adorned; So the flowers are my subjects and I am their queen..So, when they entered with the folk and had
prostrated themselves before the king and given him joy and he had raised their rank, [they sat down]. Now it was the custom of the folk to salute
and go forth, so, when they sat down, the king knew that they had a word that they would fain say. So he turned to them and said, "Ask your need."
And the viziers also were present. Accordingly, they bespoke him with all that these latter had taught them and the viziers also spoke with them;
and Azadbekht said to them, "O folk, I know that this your speech, there is no doubt of it, proceedeth from love and loyal counsel to me, and ye
know that, were I minded to slay half these folk, I could avail to put them to death and this would not be difficult to me; so how shall I not slay this
youth and he in my power and under the grip of my hand? Indeed, his crime is manifest and he hath incurred pain of death and I have only deferred
his slaughter by reason of the greatness of the offence; for, if I do this with him and my proof against him be strengthened, my heart is healed and
the heart of the folk; and if I slay him not to-day, his slaughter shall not escape me to-morrow.".? ? ? ? ? a. The Cat and the Mouse dccoc.Rail not at
the vicissitudes of Fate, ii. 219..? ? ? ? ? Lo, since the day I left you, O my masters, Life is not sweet, no aye my heart is light..? ? ? ? ? Compared
with thine enjoyment, the hardest things are light To win and all things distant draw near and easy be..? ? ? ? ? Endowed with amorous grace past
any else am I; Graceful of shape and lithe and pleasing to the eye..? ? ? ? ? o. The Merchant and the Thieves dcxxix.When it was the appointed
time, there came to us the man of the Sultan's guards, [who had accompanied the Jew, when he came to complain of the loss of the money,] and
said, "The Sultan biddeth you nail up (143) the Jew and bring the money, for that there is no way by which five thousand dinars can be lost."
Wherefore we knew that our device sufficed not. So I went forth and finding a young man, a Haurani, (144) passing the road, laid hands on him
and stripped him and beat him with palm-rods. Then I clapped him in irons and carrying him to the prefecture, beat him again, saying to them,
"This is the thief who stole the money." And we strove to make him confess; but he would not confess. So we beat him a third and a fourth time,
till we were weary and exhausted and he became unable to return an answer. But, when we had made an end of beating and tormenting him, he
said, "I will fetch the money forthright.".84. The Devout Woman and the two Wicked Elders cccxciv.? ? ? ? ? Thy haters say and those who malice
to thee bear A true word, profiting its hearers everywhere;.? ? ? ? ? b. The Controller's Story cxix
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